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I. BY THE COMMISSION

A. Statement, Findings, and Conclusions

1. By Decision No. R14-1036, issued September 8, 2014 (Recommended Decision), Administrative Law Judge (ALJ) G. Harris Adams approved, in part, a Stipulation and Settlement Agreement (Settlement Agreement) between Staff of the Colorado Public Utilities Commission (Staff) and MKBS, LLC, doing business as Metro Taxi &/or Taxis Fiesta (Metro Taxi).  Through the Recommended Decision, Metro Taxi was assessed a civil penalty in the amount of $354,750, which was suspended upon the condition that Staff conduct an audit and find that less than 6 percent of the drivers’ hours of service exceed 80 hours in any 8 consecutive day period. 
2. Staff’s audit report, filed November 17, 2014 (November Audit), advised that, based on Staff’s calculations, Metro Taxi exceeded the 6 percent threshold agreed to in the parties’ Settlement Agreement, thus causing the suspension of the penalty to expire and making payment of the penalty due within 90 days, pursuant to the Settlement Agreement, as approved in the Recommended Decision.  
3. In its response, filed December 2, 2014, Metro Taxi contends that Staff misinterprets Commission rules and takes issue with how Staff makes its calculations in the November Audit.  Metro Taxi requests the Commission require Staff to reevaluate the audit or, in the alternative, requests a hearing to address Staff’s interpretation of the Commission rules and show Metro Taxi’s compliance with the Settlement Agreement. 

4. On December 5, 2014, Staff filed an objection to Metro Taxi’s response.  Staff contends that Metro Taxi’s request is procedurally improper; Staff’s position is that Metro Taxi’s response is a collateral attack on the Recommended Decision, which became a final Commission decision as of September 15, 2014.  However, in the event the Commission investigates the matter further, Staff requests that it be given an opportunity to file a brief regarding both the procedural issues affecting the status of this matter and the substantive issues of waiver by Respondent, in addition to the interpretation of Commission rules.  

5. We find that, as the hearing officer, the ALJ is best situated to resolve disputes as to the agreed-upon Settlement Agreement terms.  Therefore, we refer this matter to an ALJ to determine whether Metro Taxi is in violation of the Settlement Agreement, as approved by the Recommended Decision. 
II. ORDER

A. It Is Ordered That:

1. This matter, including without limitation, the audit report provided by Staff of the Commission (Staff) on November 17, 2014; the response filed December 2, 2014, by MKBS, LLC, doing business as Metro Taxi &/or Taxis Fiesta; and the objection from Staff filed December 5, 2014, is referred to an Administrative Law Judge for a recommended decision. 

2. This Decision is effective on its Mailed Date.

B. ADOPTED IN COMMISSIONERS' WEEKLY MEETING
January 21, 2015.
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